
Montevallo City Council Work Session 
April 14, 2014  

5:30 p.m. at City Hall 
 

Montevallo City Council Meeting 
April 14, 2014  

6:00 p.m. at City Hall 
 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Meeting Call to Order 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes – 3/24/14   
 
Student Recognitions / Awards 
 
Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council  
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills: 

o Public Health & Safety (Police, Fire, Code Enforcement, Housing Abatement)–  
o Sustainability (Streets & Sanitation, Recycling, Arbor & Beautification, ValloCycle, Environmental 

Preservation Initiatives) – 
o Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Parks & recreation, Golf Course, Youth 

Athletics, Trails, Historical Commission, Planning &Zoning, Annexations) –  
o Education, Arts & Outreach (Schools, UM, Boys & Girls Club, Library, American Village, Sister 

City Commission, Artwalk, Middle School Grant) – 
o Finance, Economic Development & Tourism (Finance, MDCD, IDB, Chamber) –  

 
Consent Agenda: 
 
New Business:  

o ABC License – Montevallo Citgo 
o ABC License – American Fuel 
o MES Parking Lot Land Disturbance Permit -  
o Acceptance of Pleasant Circle as City Street (left off previous Resolution) 
o PD Radio Project – Southern Link 
o De-annexation Request – 1390 Hwy 10 (PID 27-4-19-2-001-005) 
o Police Explorer Policies 
o Ordinance Transferring Ownership of Lot in front of Middle School to the BOE  

 
Old Business: 
 
Board Appointments  
 

o Trail Committee – Betsy Inglesby; Gary Muehlbauer; Michele Pawlik, Dee Woodham; and 
Heather Longo  

 
Other Business 
 
Citizen Participation  
 
Adjourn 
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Montevallo City Council Work Session  
April 14, 2014  
5:30 p.m. at City Hall  
  
Minutes – Work Session 

Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Members Rusty Nix, Willie Goldsmith, Don Hughes, Dee Woodham, Sharon 
Gilbert were present.  Council Member Dee Woodham and Council Member Don Hughes were absent. 

Mayor Hollie C. Cost called the work session to order at 5:30 p.m. 

Guest Speaker:   Jody Trautwen, currently running for State House District 73, addressed the council.   

Committee Reports & Consideration of Bills 

Public Health & Safety (Willie Goldsmith) 

Lieutenant Tim Alexander - Montevallo Police Department 
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Projected Radio Cost 
Chief Littleton sent out a letter to everyone with regard to the radio proposal.  Projected cost for the 
Southern Link system was $6,314.  Projected cost to purchase our own radio system would be $54,597.  
Projected cost to go with the P-25 digital radio system with Shelby County, including Dispatch console 
and labor and installation, would be $81,369.90.  Overall, after researching and looking at the numbers, 
the best choice right now will be to go with Southern Link.  This money is in the overall budget and Chief 
Littleton said that it would not be a problem to move around and to actually accommodate that cost.  
Chief Littleton has checked in other areas and Southern Link picks up all over the State of Alabama and 
would be the best match to help fix our problems.  Mayor Cost said that Chief Littleton has 
communicated that this is important and that we go ahead and get this taken care of.   The only dead 
zone that can be found is on the Mahler Property, around a 20 yard section. 
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Montevallo Police Explorers Ride-Along Program  

A combination of other Explorer policies & procedures were used to come up with the Montevallo Police 
Explorers Ride-Along Program.  Our policy was revised by Terry Sanders.  The BSA League has accepted 
our policy and is ready for us to start our own post.  All that is needed for this policy is to be approved. 

Mayor Cost - We will call for a vote on these – later in the council meeting 
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Chief Bill Reed - Montevallo Fire Department 
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Sustainability (Council Member Hughes absent – Mayor Cost called on Kirk Hamby) 

Mr. Hamby received three quotes to purchase a new mower, which was included in their capital reserve 
budget for the year.  He recommended purchasing the 31hp 60” Husqvarna from L & S in town, in the 
amount of $8,799.96.  This price includes 20% off the list price of the mower.  Husqvarna also offers a 
point system.  After a certain amount of points have been are earned, the city will receive about $500 
worth of equipment.  We will have the option of receiving two of the following items:  weed-eater(s), 
edger(s) or a blower(s).  Herman Lehman stated that this is budgeted in the capital budget.   

 

There are new sidewalks on Shelby Street and we will continue to look in other areas and get small 
sections repaired.   

Due to the weather we had last week, there are some washed out spots on the trail.  There is some 
work to do and it is going to require purchasing a good bit of rock.  Areas by the creek are the worst 
spots, since the trail follows the creek, so there is a big area to take care of.  

Art Festival turned out well there were quite a few vendors, no parking spaces throughout the day.  At 
the same time as the Art Festival we had about 600 people at Stephens Park for a rather large travel ball 
tournament.    

The High School Baseball will be hosting the first round of the playoffs on Friday in the park.  The High 
School girls could be hosting the area tournament but this will not be determined until late Saturday 
afternoon.   

The recycling roof has been torn off.  They are anticipating having it fixed by Wednesday.   

Mayor Cost said that we have set up interviews for this week for the Park & Recreation Director 
position.  There were several qualified applicants and we should be able to get a good candidate from 
that.  Mr. Hamby also has three (3) additional positions in his department he is working on trying to fill 
at this time.   

Mr. Herschel Hale reported the deadline for 2014 Spring Beautification Award nominations is Friday 
April 18, 2014.  The judges should be in next week and we should make the announcement by end of 
that week. 
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Mayor Cost asked about the trees that are marked out at the park.  Mr. Hale said that they are marked 
to show Council Member Woodham and the committee the amount of dead and dying trees we have, 
and there are no plans at this time to cut them down.   

Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Council Member Rusty Nix) 
Park & Recreation – confirmed that they are doing the interviews for the Park Director on Wednesday. 
We have the Easter Egg Hunt this Saturday – April 19, 2014 from 10 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. 
Family Fun and Fitness will be the last Sunday in April - April 27, 2014 from 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. 
 
Montevallo Golf Course – Mr. Ed Davis gave his report 
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Montevallo City Council Meeting 
April 14, 2014 
6:00 P.M. at City Hall 
 
Mayor Hollie C. Cost, Council Members Rusty Nix, Willie Goldsmith, Don Hughes, Dee Woodham, Sharon 
Gilbert were present.  Council Member Dee Woodham and Council Member Don Hughes were absent. 

Mayor Hollie C. Cost called the Council Meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 

Pledge 
 
Approval and/or corrections of the minutes  
 
Council Member Nix made a Motion to Approve the Minutes from March 24, 2014. Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded.  Council Member Gilbert abstained.  ALL OTHER COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE . . 
. MOTION APPROVED 
 
Student Recognitions / Awards  

Montevallo’s Academic Excellence Award – presented by Dr. Wesley Hester, Principal 
 
Jordan Magner  
Skylar Martin   
Jonathan Pintaro  
Danielle Blake   
 
Montevallo’s Excellence in Service Award 
  
Horacio Martinez  
Elizabeth Clark   
Aaron Terrill    
Dylan King 
Kirklynn Hamby  
Jessica Davis 
Sabrina Sherman 
  
Montevallo’s School Staff Excellence Award 
 
Betty Walker 
  
Montevallo’s Excellent Educator Award 
 
Blake Ray 
 
Montevallo High School is having their annual Plant Sale on April 22, 2014 from 12 – 3 p.m. 
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Opportunities for citizens to speak to the Council 

Mr. Steve Gilbert (Montevallo Chamber of Commerce) wanted to thank Mr. Hamby and his crew that 
stepped up last week with the flood, removing the fallen tree in the park, and preparing for the Art 
Festival.  He said it’s a testament to their dedication and hard work.  We counted around 1300 people 
that came to the Art Festival.   
 
Committee Reports and Consideration of Bills 
Recreation, Preservation and Community Development (Council Member Rusty Nix) - continued 
Council Member Nix made his report on the Historical Commission.  We are moving forward with the 
local district for the downtown urban core.   

The Historical Commission has asked people to write to the University about the Jeter Building.  His 
understanding is they are looking at taking it down, that is a historic building in Montevallo even though 
it’s university property.  You can write to the University and they will give it to the Trustees.  In his 
opinion he didn’t think it would be a good idea to put a hotel two blocks away from Main Street.  He was 
under the understanding that they were going to incorporate the Jeter Building with the Hotel.  Let’s see 
what we can do to protect the building because if we continue to tear down these buildings then we will 
not be able to call this the Historic Montevallo anymore. 

We are looking at the Powell Cemetery again, it is still there, a lot of the head stones have been broken 
but they are still in the ground, there are about 19 graves.  Mr. Brown has talked about quick claim 
deed.  They Historic Commission are asking for the City to pay for a survey to be done.    

Council Member Nix will set up a meeting for next week on Monday at 4:00 p.m. here at City Hall to 
discuss annexations.   

Education Arts & Outreach (Council Member Gilbert) 

Library Report given by Allie Williams 
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The library would like to host a program about the civil war but the cost for this will be $2500.  Through 
donations from the Arts Council, Main Street Players, Foundation, Library Board and Cathy Lowe from 
Carmichael they will be able to host this program.  The Library Board is requesting council members to 
approve $500 from the library’s surplus fund to help fund this program. 

Council Member Nix moves for a Motion to Approve the $500.00 from surplus funds to host the event 
at the Library. Council Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION 
APPROVED 
 
Council Member Gilbert said that the Art Walk will be held on May 2, 2014 from 4 until 8 p.m. 

Mayor Cost said that the Boys & Girls Club have made a request to use the Scout Lodge for a couple of 
weeks in the summer, one at the beginning and one at the end.  This does not require a vote but just 
wanted to make council aware of this. 

Mayor Cost wanted to thank Jason Peterson and the University of Montevallo for the donation of the 
computers to Head Start and for Mr. Peterson taking time to set these computers up.   

Finance Committee (Council Member Woodham – absent) 

Council Member Woodham provided Mayor Cost with a report 

The next meeting for the Finance Committee will be the last Wednesday of the month here at 4:30 p.m. 
here at City Hall 

MDCD will meet on the last Monday of the month at Parnell Library at 4:00 p.m. to discuss the Hotel 
RFP.  

Steve Gilbert gave report from Chamber of Commerce 
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New Business 
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We do not vote on de-annexation and do not allow de-annexation.  No further discussion required. 

We have had two requests for ABC Licenses, one from Montevallo Citgo and the other from American 
Fuel.   Both of them have been approved by Chief Littleton.   

Council Member Nix moves for a Motion to Approve ABC License for Montevallo Citgo.  Council 
Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED 
 
Council Member Nix moves for a Motion to Approve ABC License for American Fuel.  Council Member 
Gilbert seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED 
 

We also have a Parking Lot Land Disturbance Permit and for the parking lot in front of the Elementary 
School.     
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Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the MES Parking Lot Land Disturbance Permit.  
Council Member Nix seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE . . . MOTION APPROVED 
 
We have also received a request to accept Pleasant Circle as a city street that was left of the previous 
resolution.  It was on the bid list but was not on the resolution, so it just needs to be added to the 
resolution.   

Council Member Nix moved to accept Pleasant Circle as a City Street.  Council Member Gilbert 
seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED 

Next, the Police Department Radio Project and Southern Link we have received a lot of good information 
on this.  Mr. Lehman said that Chief Littleton will take the amount of the radios out of his personnel line 
item and move it over to his communication line item, and this how he will pay for the radios.  This will 
just be making an amendment to the budget. 

Council Member Goldsmith made a motion to approve the Police Department Radio Project.  Council 
Member Gilbert seconded. ALL COUNCIL MEMERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED 

Council Member Gilbert made a motion to approve the Police Explorer Policies.   
Council Member Goldsmith seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED. 
 
Ordinance Transferring Ownership of the lot in front of Middle School to the Board of Education.  Mr. 
Ferguson said that not much has changed from the proposals that have been put together.  The overall 
plan is to provide a focal point of the school from Hwy 119.  Properties have been purchased to increase 
parking at the school.  There are separate routes for the school buses from the car riders.  It also 
includes increased parking in the rear of the school.  There will be a new look to the school’s front 
entrance and it will have a defined main entrance and improvements to the gymnasium.  Mr. Ferguson 
will meet with the Chief of Police & Fire to discuss the access to the hydrants and weight restrictions.  
Michael Harmon will need to be included because the Water Board will be the ones to move any 
hydrants.  Cindy Holsombeck will assist in getting the meeting organized.  

Old Business 

Board Appointments 

Council Member Nix made a motion to approve the slate for the Trail Committee.  Council Member 
Gilbert seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED. 
 

Betsy Inglesby; Gary Muehlbauer; Michele Pawlik, Dee Woodham; and Heather Longo  
 
Council Member Nix motioned to approve the purchase of the Mower from L & S.  Council Member 
Goldsmith seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED. 

Council Member Nix made a motion to pay the bills as presented.  Council Member Goldsmith 
seconded.  ALL COUNCIL MEMBERS VOTED AYE … MOTION APPROVED 
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Citizen Participation 

Mrs. Welcome still wants to know about 203.  Mr. Lehman the bid has been done but there is a unit cost 
that has been set.  Once we figure out what portion is ours, we can add that to the list. here is still a 
small discrepancy, and this will be on the agenda and will keep it on the agenda until we get this 
resolved. 

Julie Smitherman requested the address for the trustees at the University of Montevallo.  Cindy 
Holsombeck explained how to get the letters to them.  

Trevor Jones & Susan Savia discussed ideas of possibly hosting a gaming convention in Montevallo. 

There being no further business before the council, Council Member Nix made a motion to adjourn.  
Council Member Gilbert seconded.  ALL AYES.  Council meeting adjourned at 6:56 p.m. 

 

Submitted by: 

 

 

___________________________ 
Sandy Byrd 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
___________________________ 
Herman Lehman 
City Clerk 
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